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“Preserving Our Heritage” 
 

Message from the President 

 

    A strange thing happened in the history of JHS this past year. Although 

regular visiting hours to the JHS museum in July and August were 

canceled due to COVID-19, and the museum was only open by 

appointment, we received 25 requests to open the museum for about 50 

visitors. I don’t think we had much more than 25 open requests in total 

since the museum opened in 2012. Maybe people had more time during 

the pandemic to research their ancestry, to search for gravesites, to learn 

more about Jonesport history or the houses they own in town, to donate 

photos and artifacts for our collection, or to offer help with scanning 

documents. Whatever the reason, we were happy to greet them, even if it 

was from a social distance wearing face masks. 

   The following story about Peabody Memorial Library got me searching 

for a relevant old news article. What I found instead is an interesting 

chronology of the Jonesport Library, starting on page 5. Enjoy. 

 

                                                                            Bill Plaskon, President 

 

Hans and Eleanore Taubenberger, 50-plus Years of 

Volunteering at Peabody Memorial Library 
by Lina (Taubenberger) Beal 

 

     Hans and Eleanore Taubenberger, my Mom and Dad, moved to Jones-

port from New York City in the late 1940’s.  Dad served in the U.S. Navy 

during World War II but he had lived in Addison in the Basin and went 

to school there, as his father and mother worked at the Lang Quarry.  I 

was born in Jonesport December 1948.  My four brothers were born 

between 1950 and 1961. 

     Books and reading were always an important part of our lives.  Mom 

saw to it that we made regular visits to the library.  The children’s section 

was small and located in the back of the “stack” room.  The rule was 

“Children are to be seen but not heard,” especially in the library.  The 

librarian, at that time, was Jennie Leighton.  She wore long, dark dresses, 

button-up shoes, and her hair in a bun.  She made sure “Quiet” in the 

library was observed.  My favorite book was Pee Wee the Mousedeer.  

I’ve lost count of how many times I took that book home.  Later I read 

the Nancy Drew series, the Hardy Boys books, Time magazine, National 

Geographic magazine, and anything else I could find. 
                                                                                  (Taubenberger continued, page 2) 
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2021 Events 

 

Because of the COVID-19 

pandemic, the status of 2021 
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(Taubenberger, continued) 
     In the early 1970s, the Jonesport Literary Club wanted to take on 

a community betterment project.  They decided to work on 

upgrading and modernizing the Library by culling unused books and 

adding much-needed shelving.  Mom and Dad had already been 

volunteering their time on various library projects, so this endeavor 

became just an extension of their volunteerism.   

     One night in early August, 1974, Mom and I were working at the 

library weeding out old unused books.  At that time, the library 

doors were secured using a padlock.  We neglected to bring the lock 

inside with us.  This proved to be a big mistake.  We finished for the 

night and tried to leave.  We discovered that someone had locked us 

in.  We were trapped in the library!  Not to worry; we just went back 

to work, thinking that eventually someone would come looking for 

us, which my father did.  He saved us! 

     Mom and Dad worked as volunteers and over the years brought 

various library projects to completion.  They happily spent many 

hours laboring there for nothing more than the satisfaction of getting 

a job done for their beloved library.  Dad repaired plumbing, 

doorstep railings, lighting, door hardware, just about anything that 

could be repaired or replaced.  He helped to get a well drilled which 

eliminated the need for the cistern located in the library cellar.  This 

old cistern was the cause of a lot of the dampness in the library.  

Mom spent many hours weeding out unused books and cleaning the 

library as well as supervising several of the library workers over the 

years.  The library was originally heated with coal.  The paintings 

had never had the coal dust cleaned off them.  Mom and I carefully 

cleaned one painting, revealing details unseen for many years.  Both 

parents helped, each year, to organize and work at the annual Spring 

clean-up and grooming of the library grounds. 

     When the library building outgrew its ever-expanding agenda 

and needs, i.e. handicap accessible bathroom and entrance, larger 

computer area; and a meeting room and emergency exit became ne-

cessities, Mom and Dad, along with the rest of the Board of 

Directors, and several other dedicated people helped secure the 

money to build an addition.  Through their hard work the expansion 

became a reality.  Dad even checked on the construction almost 

daily just to make sure everything was going as it should.  The Board 

named the newly-constructed area of the library “The Taubenberger 

Wing” in recognition of Hans and Eleanore’s 50-plus years of vol-

unteer work at Peabody Memorial Library.  A bronze plaque in the 

library commemorates this decision.  My parents were very honored 

and proud of this recognition.   

     Over the years, Peabody Memorial Library has had a series of 

dedicated librarians.  Each, in their own way, has added to the 

history of the library.  Who can forget those who typed the many 

cards for the card catalog, or Barbara Hall’s ever-present jigsaw 

puzzles?  Listing their names could very well mean that I might omit  
                                                            (Taubenberger continued, page 3) 
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(Taubenberger, continued) 
someone, and I certainly don’t want to do that, but their smiling faces and 

willingness to assist patrons have always been very much appreciated. 

     It would be difficult to visit Peabody Memorial Library and not find 

the Taubenberger touch somewhere.  One of Mom and Dad’s greatest 

joys was working there.  Their many years of volunteering was a small 

way they could provide the citizens of the area with an opportunity to 

enjoy all a library had to offer, whether it was reading materials, cultural 

events, computers, movies, or something else.  Libraries aren’t just about 

reading materials anymore.  In today’s world, in order to survive and be 

successful, libraries need to offer an ever-expanding variety of services.  

My parents would probably have trouble understanding this need to offer 

so much more than just reading materials, but one thing is for sure:  they 

loved the many years of volunteer work they did for Peabody Memorial 

Library.  Although Mom and Dad are both gone now, their legacy lives 

on in the Taubenberger Wing of the Peabody Memorial Library.  

 

It would be 

difficult to visit 

Peabody Memorial 

Library and not 

find the 

Taubenberger 

touch somewhere. 

 

Roque Island Conservation 
By George G. Herrick 

 

     A copy of the privately printed A Natural Resources Inventory of the Roque Island Archipelago, Maine 

(2020) has been given to the Jonesport Historical Society.  Compiled by ecologist Norman C. Famous, Roque’s 

Senior Naturalist, over 28 years of field work and study before his death in 2018, and edited by his widow, 

Marcia Spencer Famous, the 93-page book provides a catalogue and assessment of Roque’s natural resources 

and the historical background to them. 

    This survey gives us a list of 475 species of vascular 

plants found on 1,209 acre Roque, 201 species of 

lichens, 103 species of mosses, and 310 species of birds 

observed.  The species lists will offer useful comparison 

with those of other conservation areas in Eastern Maine 

and provide valuable baseline information against 

which future studies will be compared.  Appendix E 

provides a list of 75 distinguished scientists who visited 

the island, often conducted studies, and voluntarily 

shared their information.  These lists will also be useful 

for consultation with other conservation organizations 

and land trusts.      

     How did all this begin?  Listening to the growing 

discussion and debate about Global Warming in the 

1980s, the Roque Island Gardner Homestead 

Corporation (RIGHC), Roque’s family ownership 

company, now recognized the need for environmentally 

sound management and so commissioned the local 

Spencer-Famous environmental consulting firm to 

prepare a study of our natural resources and design a 

plan for protecting and monitoring them.  By 1992 

RIGHC had adopted a Long Range Conservation Plan 
                                                   (Roque Island continued, page 4)                                                                                          
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(Roque Island, continued) 
and a Mission Statement to implement them.  Enthusiasm for the early 

efforts of the Spencer-Famous team fostered support of the RIGHC 

membership in systematic birdwatching, data collection, creating 

specimen collections, developing a natural history museum, mapping and 

related activities as the pace of Spencer-Famous study gathered 

momentum.  It took 28 years to complete the Famous inventory. 

     Deciding to export the RIGHC mission to the mainland, family 

members founded a non-profit company, The Eastern Maine 

Conservation Initiative (EMCI), to support academics and professionals 

pursuing the environmental sciences, wildlife conservation, cultural 

geography and historical research; and to carry forward the impetus of 

Roque’s own programs and to serve the same cause in nearby mainland 

projects.  Over $250,000 has so far been granted to EMCI projects 

(usually for $3,000 each) as various as herring spawning, thousand-year-

old forests, migrating birds, native American archaeology, rockweed, 

coastal wildflowers, cleaning up salmon rivers, snapping turtles, 

cultivation of mussels and clams, and so on.  The lists goes on, and will 

continue to do so.  This initiative has served to connect RIGHC with and 

learn from dozens of other conservation professionals.  In the Downeast 

Region there are 5 universities, 25 land trusts, 15 conservation 

organizations, and 6 state and government offices with conservation 

agendas to liaise with.  The Jonesport Historical Society has so far been 

the recipient of three awards from EMCI. 

     Just as important as the relationships between individual ecosystems, 

say island to island, are the links that human beings create between 

ecosystems and the impact they have on their own.  We call this Cultural 

Geography and this is the proper study of the many historical societies 

that have been founded in Eastern Maine in the last thirty years.  EMCI 

supports this effort as well, even as we at Roque have tried to preserve 

the vanishing past in memoirs, diaries, albums and jottings for those who 

come after us for Roque’s little historical society. 

     One of the first amateur naturalists was Parson Gilbert White of 

Selborne, England, in the 18th century who recorded in his famous diary 

all natural events on his property.  Even so today, in the efforts described 

here, the amateur enthusiast is an ally of the scientist.  Fishermen, for 

example, with their lifetime knowledge of local waters, have proven an 

invaluable source in some studies.  Woodsmen and foresters are known 

for their almost innate knowledge of woods.  And amateur birdwatchers 

have always had much to contribute as they are watching all the time.  

We are all in it together, we are all naturalists now. 

     As the writer Henry Beston wrote in Outermost House (1928):  “Once 

again, I set down the core of what I believe.  Nature is part of our 

humanity, and without some awareness and experience of that divine 

mystery man ceases to be man.” 

     George G. Herrick, former Chairman of Roque Island Gardner 

Homestead Corp., is continuing Chairman of its Natural Resources 

Committee and was Founder of Eastern Maine Conservation Initiative.  

Mr. Herrick has been going to Roque Island in summers since 1944. 

Aerial view of Roque Island 

 

 

The Jonesport 

Historical Society has 

so far been the 
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awards from Eastern 

Maine Conservation 

Initiative. 

 

 
Roque natural resources inventory book, 

published in 2019 
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 If you have not already taken a digital tour on Jonesport’s Heritage Trail, try it out by going to  

 these websites: 

  

    vamonde.com/adventure/link/1557   (West Jonesport)  

 

            vamonde.com/adventure/link/1643   (Central Jonesport)  

 

  vamonde.com/adventure/link/1558   (Sawyer Square)  

 

            vamonde.com/adventure/link/1566   (Sawyer Cove)  

 

    vamonde.com/adventure/link/1563   (JHS Museum and Heritage Center)  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -  

 

Jonesport Historical Society 

P. O. Box 603 

Jonesport ME  04649 

207-747-8228 

Located at 21 Sawyer Square 

jonesporthistoricalsociety@peabody.lib.me.us 

 

Membership Renewal: 

Because of the cancellation of events this year, all membership expiration dates have been 

extended by one year, so there is no need to pay your 2020 dues. Please do not mail in your 

2021 dues or donations until you receive the Annual Newsletter package in the Spring. It 

will include the 2021 brochure and membership/donation form.  
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